STINCHCOMBE PARISH COUNCIL

 
DRAFT MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 

WEDNESDAY 28TH OCTOBER2020 AT 7.30PM

BY VIDEO LINK

Present





In Attendance

Mrs M Shaw (Chair)




Mr K. Tucker (District Councillor)

Mr S. Packer (Parish Councillor) (Until8.00pm)
Dr J. Cordwell (County Councillor) 




Ms K. Hudson (Parish Councillor)


Ms C. Braun (District Councillor)


Mrs D. Davidson (Parish Councillor)

Mr S. Lane (Resident)


Mr I. Kirkham (Parish Councillor)




Mrs N. Bradley (Clerk)








Mrs Shaw opened the meeting by welcoming everyone.

1)  Apologies
Mr G. James (District Councillor) 

2)  DPI Declarations and Dispensations
There were no declarations.

3)  Minutes of the Meeting Held on 29th July
Acceptance of the minutes of 23rd September was proposed by Ms Hudson, seconded by Mrs Davidson and carried unanimously. They were duly accepted and will be signed at the next live meeting (220/20) 

4)  Matters Arising From the Minutes
     -  The clerk has been in touch with Severn Trent regarding leaks on Taits Hill road and has provided them   

        with Mrs Wannell's contact details as the nearest affected property. This is ongoing.  Action Clerk 

        (221/20)

     -  Prices for a new notice board at Old Hill Lane were discussed and it was agreed that a header board is 

        required. The clerk will obtain relevant prices. It was also agreed that the other notice boards need some     

        maintenance to avoid similar deterioration. Mr Packer kindly offered to sand and treat he board at the 

        War Memorial and Mrs Davidson offered to join him with a view to possible doing the same at the 

        Village Hall. Action Clerk, Mr Packer and Mrs Davidson (222/20)

All other matters arising are dealt with later in these minutes.
5)  Reports by County and District Councillors
Cllr Cordwell's report is attached.  (223/20)
Cllr Braun's report for July is attached. Cllrs Tucker and James have both written to Royal Mail in support of reinstatement of the Old Hill Lane post box. (224/20)
6)  Planning Matters
    New since last meeting 

     - S.20/2164/HHOLD, Up Along, Taits Hill, Replace conservatory with single storey extension and create 

       annexe within. Replace outhouse with garage and office/store above.  (225/20)
     - S.20/2131/TCA,  Melksham Court, Maple - (Tree #1) lopping of branches overhanging car port Maple - 

       (Tree #2) lopping  of branches overhanging main house at Court Barn Hazel - (Tree #3) lopping of 

       branches overhanging garden room at  Court Barn Maple - (Tree #4) lopping of branches overhanging 

       garden room at Court Barn Maple - (Tree #5) lopping of branches overhanging listed wall at Court Barn.
       (226/20)      
     Decided since last meeting

     -  S.20/1286/P3Q Barn at Taits Hill Road,  convert the existing agricultural building into two residential     

        dwellings. Prior approval given. (227/20)
     - S.20/1870/MINAM,  Mercerden Berkeley Road,  non-material minor amendment to the application   

       S.20/0956/ HOLD north elevation - Replace double glazed door & adjacent window with the double  

       glazed door with glazed sidelights. Replace two roof lights with a single roof light. East elevation -  

       Introduction of window into relocated internal wet room. Approved. (228/20)
     - S.20/1849/AGR, Land At Wick Road Stinchcombe, small agricultural shed adjacent to older barn 

       already there - to house youngstock in the winter. Approval not required but planning application  

       recommended. (229/20)    

     Still undecided   

     -  S.20/1146/FUL, land adjacent To Tumbling Fields Echo Lane, proposed dwelling.  (230/20)
     -  S.20/0698/FUL, Dursley Rugby Club, change of Use from Agricultural to D2 (sports pitches) to include 
        redirection of footpath CST19 to the North West. (231/20)
A query was raised about the work currently being carried out on the garage at the Old Parsonage and whether planning permission is necessary. The Clerk will make enquiries.  Action Clerk   (232/20)   
7)  Footpaths and Rights of Way
The problem of the stones on the bridle path is still ongoing and the Clerk has yet to write to Northfields residents regarding fly-tipping on it. Action Clerk   (233/20) 
Mrs Shaw, Mr Kirkham, Mrs Davidson and Ms Hudson met with Sarah Macauley-Lowe on 7th October to clarify the situation regarding footpaths at Piers Court. It was established that footpaths CST34 – 1351 and 1352 were redirected in 2000.

The Public Rights of Way are open and available and there is a bonus of the permissive paths which are also available. The permissive paths are exactly that and these can be removed at any time without prior notification. Some of the signs are slightly misleading where it is difficult to ascertain if they are public or permissive but none of them are intimidating or aggressive in nature. It would be helpful if the signs at the top of the hay field could be either removed or re-worded so they show the diagonal path is actually a right of way.
It was agreed that this should be publicised in the next newsletter and on Enews along with a condemnation of recent vandalism on the footpaths.
Mrs Shaw is in the process of arranging a meeting with Ms Lawton and the council. Action Mrs Shaw and Clerk   (234/20) 
8)  Highways
12 residents responded to the speeding survey on Enews, which will also be sent out with the next newsletter, and a meeting is being held via Zoom tomorrow evening. Some work has already begun on background research and traffic counts and an official Speedwatch Group will be set up. Action Ms Hudson  (235/20) 
It was noted that a 30mph sign has broken and Mr Kirkham offered to post the matter on the Highways website. Action Mr Kirkham   (236/20) 
The activity at the entrance to Taits Hill Industrial Estate and Mrs Lawfull's response to the Clerk's letter were discussed. The council has sympathy with the problems Mr Lawfull has encountered as a result of Covid restrictions but needs some indication of how long the current situation will continue. Mr Packer will get in touch with GCC to try to establish ownership of the land and the Clerk will formulate a response to the letter. Action Mr Packer and Clerk (237/20)
Growth on the footpath on Taits Hill Road was scheduled to be cut back in august but this was not done. The footpath outside Eaves cottage is now also badly overgrown. Cllr Cordwell will take this up with Paul Helbrow. Action Cllr Cordwell. (238/20)
. 
9) Facilities
The phone box panels are ready and Mr Packer kindly offered to fit them. Action Mr Packer and Clerk (239/20)
There are currently no issues regarding the play equipment. (240/20)
Cllr Braun has been in touch with Royal Mail's customer services who claim that the post box was removed because it kept being knocked over, though no-one can remember this ever happening. The matter has been elevated to the Postal Review Panel where a full review may take up to 30 days. Councillor Braun has also been in touch with Siobhan Baillie MP who has emailed  royal Mail in support of the reinstatement of the box. 

Mrs Shaw will follow up the Gazette's offer of a photo shoot and will also get in touch with Radio Gloucestershire and she thanked CllrBraun for her efforts and help.  Action Mrs Shaw and Cllr Braun (241/20)
Purchase of a defibrillator for the Village Hall is ongoing and Mrs Shaw will check with Mrs Wannell on current progress. An electrician has been booked to install the power connection in conjunction with some other work. Action Mrs Shaw (242/20)
In the past, the Council has made donations to Stinchcombe Hill Trust towards the cost of mowing the Village Green. This work has not been carried out for some time but it was agreed to make a donation of £200 after it is next done. (243/20)
10) Environment
The dead lime tree on the footpath has been removed along with another one. (244/20)
Ms Hudson has registered to attend the consultation meeting on SDC's2030 draft strategy and requested that other Councillors look at the draft and give her their comments. Action Ms Hudson and All. (245/20)
11) Financial Matters
The Statement of Payments and Receipts was checked and will be signed at the next live meeting. (246/20)
Authorisation of payment of £33.99 for the phone box panels, a £300.00 donation to the Village Hall,  and £317.00 for the Clerk's salary was proposed by Mrs Shaw, seconded by Mrs Davidson and carried unanimously. (247/20)
12) Councillors' Reports
there were no Councillors' reports. 

13) Data Protection
There were no Data Protection issues.
14) Items for Website
Ms Hudson publicise Siobhan Baillie's cycling forum on 17th November which may be of interest to some residents.  Action  Ms Hudson (248/20)
15) Post- Covid 19 Agenda Items 
      - Parish Plan

      - Berkeley Road Junction 
      - Post-Covid celebration

      - Meeting re cyber crime

16) Dates of Next Meetings
        Wed 9th December, 7.00pm.

The meeting closed at 8.50pm.  
Report on County Council Matters to Stinchcombe Parish Council 

28th October 2020 

Joint Meeting of the Environment and the Gloucestershire Economic Growth Scrutiny Committees, 23rd September
This joint meeting considered the results of the consultation on the review of the Local Transport Plan. The draft plan itself has not yet been updated as officers are waiting for a delayed Government document on decarbonising which may affect the Plan. It will now not be considered by the Cabinet until late January, but it is hoped it will get to the full Council for the March meeting. 

Covid-19 Cases in Gloucestershire and the South West 

As you will be aware, cases are increasing.

In the week 12th October to 18th October there were 374 confirmed cases in Gloucestershire of which:

- 94 were in Gloucester

- 52 in Cotswold

- 71 in Cheltenham

- 63 in Stroud

- 47 in the Forest of Dean

- 47 in Tewkesbury


This is 58.5 per 100,000 for Gloucestershire compared to 82.7 in the South West and 168.8 in England.

(These are provisional figures.)

Road Safety
There has been concern from councillors on the level of involvement of the council in local road safety matters. As I have reported previously, a Cabinet Panel was set up to:
· review County Council policies relating to traffic calming, including the use of physical design and vehicle activated signage, to aid councillors in securing evidence-based road changes.

· consider the road safety budget for 2021-22, including the suggested introduction of a ring-fenced budget for each council division.

· assess how to build on existing local road safety initiatives to establish ‘road safety partnerships’ for each of the six districts, and to formalise the relationship between road safety partnerships and the highways authority and county councillors.
The Panel, of which I am a member resumed meeting (virtually) last Tuesday and its final report will be presented to the county’s Adult Social Care and Communities Scrutiny Committee on 28 January 2021 and will recommend the future involvement of the County Council in road safety issues.

This is likely to have an impact on the County Council’s Stroud Road Safety Liaison Group which has existed for over 40 years and which I chair. Dedicated council officer support for this disappeared several years ago. There used to be one of these for each district council area in the county, all of them chaired by county councillors. The only other one that still survives is in the Forest of Dean. 

On a related issue, at the beginning of September Iain Dunbar stood down as chair of the “independent” Stroud District Road Safety Group which was formed two years ago as a group particularly for parish councils. No-one has been found to take it over and the group is disbanding.

  
John Cordwell
(GDPR health warning:) If you no longer wish to receive this report please let me know.
Stroud District Councillors’ Report 

Report of meetings in September 2020
Coronavirus Response 
Outbreak Management Plan 
Local Authorities with Public Health responsibilities (in Gloucestershire, the County Council) were asked by Government to prepare Local Outbreak Management Plans (LOMP) by 30 June 2020 to support the national NHS Test and Trace programme in the identification and management of Covid-19 outbreaks. They were given Government funding to develop and deliver tailored plans working with the district councils, local NHS, PHE and other stakeholders to identify and contain potential outbreaks in settings such as workplaces, care homes, hospitals and schools. These plans will need to be in place for the foreseeable future. The LOMP provides the framework for the county’s local multi-agency response to Covid-19, and aims to anticipate, prevent and contain incidents and outbreaks in the local area, as well as taking the opportunity to work with local people to prevent outbreaks place. Link 
SDC working arrangements
Following the new national restrictions (22 September), the SDC Ebley Mill Reception will not open to the public in early October as planned. Most SDC staff will return to working from home unless they cannot do our jobs at home. Customer Services staff continue to work from Ebley Mill as experience has shown that the council can provide a better service in this area from COVID-secure offices 
Update on SDC Environmental Health work  

A brief overview of the work since March, of the District Council’s Environmental Health team which have a crucial role in Covid-prevention, compliance and enforcement:
Local businesses - 563 contacts have been made with local businesses specifically in respect of Covid-19 matters. These figures will include contacts with some businesses more than once. They include a range of interventions such as responses to complaints about non-compliance, requests for guidance from businesses, on-site interventions to check and monitor compliance and monitoring the health status of the crew of ships arriving at Sharpness Docks.
Public Health meetings Environmental health managers are involved in weekly meetings with Public Health and other agencies in Gloucestershire at a strategic and operational level. This includes regular discussion of clusters and outbreaks and the development and regular modification of a Covid Prevention Plan.
Enforcing regulations Since the start of the lockdown EH officers have been actively enforcing the Coronavirus Restriction Regulations as they apply to businesses and were also responsible for ensuring that the phased re-opening of businesses, as restrictions were eased, was carried out in accordance with government’s Covid-Secure guidelines. Officers in the Commercial Services Unit are authorised under the Health and Safety at Work Act and, together with Health and Safety Executive (HSE) inspectors, can enforce Covid-secure measures if necessary. District Councils are not involved in enforcement of the requirements in educational establishments or primary care.
Business Advice The team have also sent out email and paper mail shots to some specific business sectors (such as hairdressers and licensed premises) and contacted 130 taxi drivers with advice (which included the adoption of a local policy on the use of screens in taxis).
A new Covid Compliance Officer – David Peacock - has now been appointed to monitor compliance and provide additional support for local businesses.  The post has been fully funded by Public Health Gloucestershire as part of a £300K support package to assist District Councils in managing Covid security.
HSE will continue to be responsible for Covid-secure enforcement in settings such as food factories and agricultural holdings but it is anticipated that Covid Compliance officers will be enabled to provide advice and guidance to all businesses.
Current priorities for SDC officers are the hospitality industry, close contact services (such as hairdressers and nail bars), nurseries and events. 
The Licensing Team have been in regular contact with licensed premises to keep them up to date with developments and have provided advice and guidance to local taxi drivers. 

Support for those who need to self-isolate
Those on lower incomes who cannot work from home and have lost income as a result will be supported by a payment of £500 which will be administered by district authorities.  National guidance is awaited.  
-------------------------------------------------------------

‘Be a Councillor’ event 
SDC is planning to hold an event towards the end of October, for prospective Parish/Town and District Councillors. The event will help to promote life as a Councillor and will provide information to anyone interested in being elected as a Councillor in May 2021. 

Environment Committee – 3 September (Cllr James)
Control of Dogs - Extension of Public Spaces Protection Orders (PSPO)

Following formal consultation, the Committee agreed to endorse the proposal to further extend for another 3 years, the four existing Public Spaces Protection Orders relating to dog control. These are: 
PSP01 
Failing to remove the faeces when a dog under the person’s control has defecated on any land within the District which is open to the air and to which the public has a right of access. 
PSP02  
Not putting a dog on a lead when directed to do so by an authorised officer of the Council if such restraint is necessary to prevent a nuisance, behaviour likely to cause annoyance or disturbance to a person or the worrying or disturbance of any animal or bird. This also applies to all land within the District which is open to the air and to which the public has a right of access. 
PSP03 
Permitting a dog to enter land from which dogs are excluded which applies, where signed at the entrance, to any fenced, hedged or walled children’s play area, bowling green, croquet lawn, tennis court, skateboard park, cycle enclosure, putting green or other sporting or recreational facility. 
PSP04 
Not keeping a dog on a lead in a designated area. This applies to all allotments, cemeteries, car parks, canal towpaths and designated cycle tracks as well as specified footpaths routinely used to access any primary, secondary or high school or college.
The consultation showed that there was overwhelming support for retaining the first three orders.  In relation to the fourth order, Consultees were asked whether it should be amended to remove canal towpaths and cycle tracks from the specified areas where dogs should be kept on leads.  Consultee responses overall were not in favour of making this change – and responses from members of the public were strongly opposed to a change to this order.  
Planning White Paper – Proposed changes to planning system 
A report to the committee from the Planning Review Panel meeting set out the key changes proposed in the White Paper ‘Planning for the Future’ as follows: 

1. Local plans would be simplified and focus on identifying three categories of land – "growth areas" that are "suitable for substantial development"; "renewal areas" that are "suitable for development"; and "protected areas". In “growth areas”, outline approval would be automatically granted for forms and types of development specified in the plan. Development in renewal areas would "cover existing built areas where smaller scale development is appropriate" and could include the “gentle densification” of residential areas, development in town centres, and small sites in and around villages. There would be a "statutory presumption in favour of development" specified in the plan. Protected areas, including green belt, conservation areas and Areas of Outstanding Natural Beauty (AONBs), would still be subject to “more stringent” development. 

2. Local plans should be subject to a single and “simplified” statutory "sustainable development" test, replacing the existing "tests of soundness". This new test "would consider whether the plan contributes to achieving sustainable development in accordance with policy issued by the secretary of state", the consultation states. The test could also "become less prescriptive about the need to demonstrate deliverability” and full planning applications would be required for new schemes 

3. A new ‘single infrastructure levy’ will replace the existing developer contributions system of section 106 agreements and the community infrastructure levy. The government says the new levy will be a nationally-set, flat rate charge and would be based on the final value (or likely sales value) of a development. It says it intends the new levy to raise more revenue than under the current system of developer contributions, and deliver “at least as much” affordable housing, and on-site affordable housing, as at present 

4. Penalties for councils that fail to determine an application within the statutory time limits could involve "the automatic refund of the planning fee for the application". Ministers also "want to explore whether some types of applications should be deemed to have been granted planning permission if there has not been a timely determination". 

5. Where applications are refused and the decision is overturned at appeal, the paper proposes that "applicants will be entitled to an automatic rebate of their planning application fee". 

6. Each local planning authority would be required to have a chief officer for design and place-making. 

7. The suggested changes to local plans, developer contributions and development management "would require primary legislation followed by secondary legislation". Ministers "would expect new local plans to be in place by the end of the Parliament". 

The consultation closes in mid October. The District Council will be submitting a response. 
Local Plan Review 
Covid-19 has resulted in some delays to producing the final, updated Local Plan, although good progress has been made in terms of evidence gathering. Submission of the Plan will be delayed, until March 2021 or May 2021.  This will mean that an extra 60 houses will be added to the Local Plan Requirement – as it will be more than 5 years since the current local plan was approved.  Covid-19 has also raised some queries as to how dwellings should be built in future particularly as working from home (as opposed to going out to work) requires work space at home.
Greenway Project
The performance monitoring report to the committee records progress against the Corporate Delivery Plan priority CDP3.12 “Work with partners to implement the next phase of the cycling and walking strategy, focussing on routes between Dudbridge-Nailsworth; Dursley–Cam-Uley; Wotton-Kingswood-Charfield.”

It states “Following a tender process, Sustrans have been commissioned to carry out the design phase of a feasibility study. SDC is contributing £10k for this piece of work.”
Future topics for discussion can been seen on the Environment Committee Work Programme.

Planning Review Panel– several meetings (Cllr Tucker)
Several meetings have been held to discuss the latest Government proposals for planning consents and various other significant changes to the way we current ‘permit’ or ‘refuse’ planning consent. We are still mulling over the draft white paper and have asked question of our MPs and government. There will be a full consultation with TC & PCs and residents when we fully understand HMG’s intentions.

Housing Committee - 22 September (Cllr Braun)
Strategy and Plan for new Council Homes 
The Committee approved the Strategy and Action Plan for the next phase of council house building in the District.    Within the Council’s financial plan, a budget of £22.8 million has already been approved for a further 111 new homes to be delivered over the next 4 years together with a land acquisition fund of £3 million

In accordance with approved procedures, where there an existing budget has been agreed, any land/property purchases above £500,000 will be presented to Strategy and Resources Committee for approval (unless there is insufficient time in which case the Chair of Strategy and Resources Committee will be consulted).

Affordable housing is a key priority for the Council – as referenced in the Corporate Delivery Plan and the recent new Strategy ‘Recover, reset and Renew: A Strategy for Stroud District Council 2020-21’ which sets out the Council’s approach post Covid 19 and longer term renewal. 

In the last five years, the SDC New Homes and Regeneration Programme has seen 239 new homes added to the Council’s stock of over 5,000 properties in the District. 

The new strategy and action plan detail the vision and objectives for the delivery of new homes over the next four years and set out the priorities for the purchase of more land, the methodology for setting the type, tenure, location and standards of accommodation.

New homes will be constructed in line with the Council’s 2030 Carbon Neutral commitment and will take a ‘fabric first’ approach to achieve minimum SAP 86 ratings.  SAP rating scores are out of 100; homes in Stroud District have an average SAP rating of 50+, and current Council homes have an average SAP rating of 65.  To note – work is continuing to improve the SAP rating of all council homes, to make them more energy efficient for tenants.  Each new scheme will be assessed to establish the best value approach to delivering greater energy efficiency.
Tenant Services Fraud Policy.

The Committee adopted the new policy, which has been fully reviewed and revised in consultation Tenant Ambassadors, Tenant Reps on Housing Committee and community groups who were supportive of the approach. The previous Policy was lacking detail to deliver the actions required to manage this area of the service.

A Performance report – was presented to the Committee which set out progress against Housing actions in the Corporate Delivery Programme and the Capital Programme. 
Housing Committee papers can be found in the Document Pack
SDC Full Council - 7 September (Cllrs Braun, James and Tucker) 
Committee chairs 
New members were appointed to positions on the Community Services & Licencing Committee, Housing Committee and Strategy & Resources Committee following the resignation of Cllr Chas Townley from chairing Housing Committee. 
Local Government reorganisation proposals
Although Government Ministers had announced that a recovery and devolution white paper would be published in the autumn, it seems that publication has been postponed until the new year/ spring 2021.   As a result, at this Extraordinary Meeting of the Council it was agreed to defer the Report on Local Government Reorganisation for consideration until the Devolution and Local Recovery White Paper has been published.  The Council Leader said that information from Central Government indicates that they are having a rethink and there is likely to be change of emphasis in the proposals – away from compulsion on local government reorganisation, and instead for it to be taken forward only in those areas that are in favour of it happening.   

As a result, SDC will not be spending £25,000 to develop a joint proposal promoting a two unitary authority solution for Gloucestershire, as the paper had proposed.  
Strategy & Resources Committee (Cllr Tucker) – No meeting in September
Canal bid - We eagerly await the deliberations of the Heritage Lottery Fund for £8.7m to complete the Stroudwater Canal. The announcement of whether we have been successful will be known this month. Fingers crossed. 
Next meeting will be held on 8th October 2020. The lengthy Agenda can be viewed here with items on asset management, asset sales, Brimscombe Port and Covid-19. 
Stroud Leisure centre - An Extraordinary Meeting of the Committee will be held 20th October 2020, to discuss the latest proposal from Sports Leisure Management (SLM), who run our facilities at Stratford Park, to financially support them until March 2021. Following tense discussions at Committee, the previous offer from SDC (to loan SLM £175k with terms to be agreed) was quickly rejected by SLM on commercial grounds. The next proposal is thought to be a reduced ask, but for an outright grant rather than a loan. This would limit a grant to a yet undecided figure, but likely to be £150k, but would be a risk-sharing arrangement, with claw-back if they overperform. Cllr Tucker has attended various meeting with the Strategic Directory of Communities and senior officers and members to review all options. 
